Zeitschrift: IABSE bulletin = Bulletin AIPC = IVBH Bulletin

Band: 14 (1990)

Heft: B-52: IABSE bulletin

Vereinsnachrichten: Surplus income from IABSE symposium used to provide

international study grants

Nutzungsbedingungen

Die ETH-Bibliothek ist die Anbieterin der digitalisierten Zeitschriften auf E-Periodica. Sie besitzt keine Urheberrechte an den Zeitschriften und ist nicht verantwortlich für deren Inhalte. Die Rechte liegen in der Regel bei den Herausgebern beziehungsweise den externen Rechteinhabern. Das Veröffentlichen von Bildern in Print- und Online-Publikationen sowie auf Social Media-Kanälen oder Webseiten ist nur mit vorheriger Genehmigung der Rechteinhaber erlaubt. Mehr erfahren

Conditions d'utilisation

L'ETH Library est le fournisseur des revues numérisées. Elle ne détient aucun droit d'auteur sur les revues et n'est pas responsable de leur contenu. En règle générale, les droits sont détenus par les éditeurs ou les détenteurs de droits externes. La reproduction d'images dans des publications imprimées ou en ligne ainsi que sur des canaux de médias sociaux ou des sites web n'est autorisée qu'avec l'accord préalable des détenteurs des droits. En savoir plus

Terms of use

The ETH Library is the provider of the digitised journals. It does not own any copyrights to the journals and is not responsible for their content. The rights usually lie with the publishers or the external rights holders. Publishing images in print and online publications, as well as on social media channels or websites, is only permitted with the prior consent of the rights holders. Find out more

Download PDF: 22.08.2025

ETH-Bibliothek Zürich, E-Periodica, https://www.e-periodica.ch



Surplus income from IABSE Symposium used to provide international study grants

In 1979 the International Association for Bridge and Structural Engineering (IABSE) organized in Zurich a symposium on bridges to mark the occasion of its fiftieth anniversary. There were over 900 participants from all over the world to the symposium's technical and social programmes. The symposium produced a surplus income of around 90 000 Swiss Francs. The Swiss group of IABSE acting as organizing committee decided to use this money including interest for the purpose of furthering the education of young people entering the profession.

In the period from 1982 to 1986 six graduates from foreign technical universities in the field of bridge and structural engineering - i.e. in the fields of activity of IABSE (structural analysis and design, project planning / construction management construction materials and building physics) - were awarded grants for two semesters or more pursue further studies in Switzerland at the Federal Institute of Technology (ETH), either in Zurich (for German speaking students) or in Lausanne (for French speaking students). The grant amounted at first to 1000 Swiss Francs a month, but was increased later to 1250 Swiss Francs, which enabled the school fees and basic cost of living to be covered. The recipients of the grants were assisted by the responsible university professors in selecting courses (lectures, colloquia, seminars and tutorials). Representatives of the ETH in Zurich or Lausanne acted as personal advisers. During vacation periods these postgraduate students were given the opportunity to gain practical experience (and eam extra money) by working for firms of consultants or contractors.

The candidates had to be already in possession of a degree from a technical university one to two years before applying forthe educational stay in Switzerland. A working knowledge of German or French was expected, so that the students cold profit from the courses.

The students came from Finland (2), Portugal, Columbia, the Dominican Republic and China. in 1985 a Swiss colleague and his wife, who wish to remain anonymous, surprised the Swiss group of IABSE with an offer to meet the costs of an additional grant for a lady candidate from Finland. Here and also in the name of the Finnish colleague, who was able to spend two semesters at the ETH Zurich, we would like to acknowledge the generousness displayed.

At common annual visits to building sites the members of the committee responsible for grants to foreign candidates have always been happy to hear that the grant holders without exception have felt well looked after. They were grateful for that from which they could profit technically and for all their new experiences and contacts in the host country.

By means of these seven young professionals, bridges have been established between one country and the rest of the world. To those who have assisted, especially the association's committees, members and secretariat together with the civil engineering contractors and firms in related areas, the consulting firms, banks and insurances, we extend our thanks: We did not spend your money, we invested it.

The Board of the Swiss Group of IABSE

